
FARM MORTGAGES AND FARM TAXES 

beginning with 1910. United States figures include compara­
tive data for each decennial census beginning with 1910, while 
division and State figures are presented only for 1940 and 
1930. ~elatively more part-owner-operated farms are mortgaged 
than full-owner-operated farms. For the part-owner-operated 
farms, mortgages on the owned portion were reported for 52.1 
percent of such farms as compared with 38.9 percent for farms 
of fall owners •. 
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Farms' by mortgage status were also classified by color of 
the farm operator beginning with 1910. Statistics for "white" 
and "nonwhite" full owners by mortgage status are presented 
for the United States for each decennial census year beginning 
with 1910, and by divisions and States for 1940 and 1930 only. 
Similar information for "white" and "nonwhite" part owners is 
presented by divisions and States for 1940, the only year for 
which such data are available. For all nonwhite owner operators 
the proportion of mortgaged farms was considerably less than 
for all white owner operators, 24.6 percent of the farms of 
nonwhite owner operators being mortgaged, as compared with 42.0 
percent of the farms of white owner operators. 

Mortgage status by age of operator.- A classification 
of farms of full owners in each mortgage status group by age 
of operator is presented for the United States for each decen­
nial census beginning with 1910 with a similar classification 
for owner occupants of farm homes for 1900 and 1890, and for 
divisions and States for 1940 and 1930. These data are shown 
separately for."white" and for "nonwhite" operators for each 
census year from 1910; A classification of farms of "WJ11te" 
and "nonwhite" part owners in each mortgage status group by 
age of operator is presented for the United States, and by 
divisions and States. Data for part-owner-operated farms by 
mortgage status classified by age of operator are not avail­
able for earlier census years. The average age of farm oper­
ators, available only for the 1940 Census, is presented by 
States for both "white" and "nonwhite" full owners and "white" 
and "nonwhite" part owners. 

Farm operators whose farms were free from mortgage indebt­
edneRs averaged somewhat older than those whose farms were 
·mortgaged. The average age of full owners free from mortgage 
debt was 54.5 years as compared with 50.6 years for those re­
porting mortgage indebtedness. The age group 35-44 years shows 
a higher proportion of mortgaged farms than any other group. 
Up to this age r:~oup the proportion of mortgaged fa_rms In­
creases with the age of the operator. Beyond this age group 
the proportion mortgaged decreases with the age of the farm 
operator. For full-owner operators from 35 to 44 years of age, 
46.2 percent of the farms were mortgaged as compared with only 
26.9 percent for those of full owners 65 years and over. Rel­
atively fewer farms of operators in the highest age groups 
were mortgaged than of operators in the lowest age groups. In 
the decaue 19D0 to 1940 there was an appreciable increase for 
farms of the older operators in the proportion mortgaged. This 
was also true for the preceding decade. 

Thedistribution by age groups for mortgaged farms or part­
owner operators is very similar to that for full owners. How­
ever, the average age of. part owners reporting mortgage in­
deb.tedness is only a 11 ttle more than one year less than those 
free from mortgage as compared with a difference of approxi­
mately 4 years for full owners. ''Nonwhite" full owners who 
reported their farms, mortgaged, averaged practically the same 
age as those free from debt. The proportion of "nonwhite" 
owner operators reporting their farms mortgaged continues to 
increase with the age of the operator until the 45 to 54 age 
group is reached, as compared with 35 to 44 years of age for 
the "white" owner operators. Also the "nonwhite" then fails 
to decrease to the same extent as for the "white• operators. 
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Number, acreage, and value of farms by mortgage sta­
tus.--The number, acreage, and value of farms are presented 
by mortgage status for both white and nonwhite full owners for 
1940 a~d 1930. Prior to 1930, no acreage or value figures were 
obtained by mortgage status except for full-owner-operated 
farms reporting amount of mortgage debt. The•value of such 
farms is available for each decennial census beginning with 
1690, except 1900. The acreage in such farms was first se­
cured in the middecennial Census of 1925. The acreage and 
value of farms of part owners by mortgage status are available 
only for the Census of 1940. These data are also available bY 
color of operator. 

Of the farms operated by full owners those that are mort­
gaged are generally larger, have a higher average value per 
farm, and usually have a higher average value per acre than 
those free from mortgage. For the United States as a whole 
the farms of full o~~ers reported as mortgaged averaged 141.1 
acres, as compared with ll2.3 acres for those t'ree from mort­
gage. The mortgaged farms averaged $6,229 per farm and $44.15 
per acre, compared with $4,148 per farm and $06.94 per acre 
for farms free from mortgage. Farms of nonwhite full owners 
reported as mortgaged also generally averaged larger, had a 
higher average value, and a higher value per acre than those 


